PARKMAN TOWNSHIP BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS
September 13, 2005
Members present:
Cindy Gazley, Ron Misconin, Betty Jo Lengel, John Patton, Rich Hill, and Mathew Wilson, alternate
The meeting was called to order by Cindy Gazley, acting as Chairman at this meeting, at 7:30 PM.
A motion was made by Ron to waive the reading of the minutes until after the appeal, and seconded by Rich.  Motion passed unanimously.
There is one appeal to be addressed by the Board at this meeting:

· 2005-17699, Crist Schlabach, 17699 Swine Creek Road, Parkman Township, Middlefield, OH  44062.
There is one application for a Conditional Use Zoning Permit to be addressed by the Board at this meeting:

· 2005-Sublot 17 Hazy Morning, First American Contractors, Inc., William Brower, Vice President, of 4890 Footville-Richmond Road, Rock Creek, OH  44084, for property located at Sublot 17 Hazy Morning Drive, Parkman Township, Ohio, owned by Justin and Lori Hemrock.

Cindy explained the format of the meeting and then gave an overview of how the meeting would be run.

Conditional Use Permit 2005-Sublot 17 Hazy Morning was called.

Cindy administered Oath of Truthfulness to all present.

Applicant Explanation for requesting variance to Parkman Township Zoning Resolution.

Cindy noted that the applicant is a corporation and as such it was brought up that an attorney may be needed for this meeting. We discussed this issue with the Geauga County Prosecutors Office and they determined that it is the decision of the company whether they wish to have legal representation.  We contacted First American Contractors, Inc. and made them aware of this information.  They do not feel it necessary to have their attorney present.  

William Brower of First American Contractors, Inc. explained the request for variance as follows:

This pond has been designed for recreational use for the overall site plan and they have taken into consideration all the zoning regulations in planning this pond.  

Cindy went through the conditions required for ponds in the Parkman Township Zoning Resolutions.

Cindy asked if there was anything else. Cindy closed that portion of the meeting and opened the meeting to the public.

Open Floor to Public.

Katrina King, 3 lots down from this property, had several questions and concerns about the pond.  First, where the dirt was going to go and would it be maintained as a healthy pond which does not breed lots of mosquitoes.  Robert C. Soltis is building down the road from this property in this development.  His concerns have to do with the maintenance of the pond and regarding the size of the properties in the area, how the lot widths are not very large.

Mr. Brower addressed the concerns about the removal of the dirt.  They want to keep a 3 to 1 slope to keep the water cooler.  They are very experienced in constructing ponds, and they offer a maintenance program to the homeowners if they choose.  The soil generated onsite will be pretty much lost onsite due to windrows put on the site for plantings.  Any excess soil will be moved offsite.  Silt fences and proper erosion techniques will be put into place when they do the dirt work.

Cindy asked if anyone else had anything to add. Cindy closed that portion of the meeting. 

Cindy asked for a motion to grant the variance. Rich moved to grant and Ron seconded the motion.

Cindy opened the meeting to the Board members for questions to the applicant/owner. 
Betty Jo asked about the overflows, will there be a spillway?  There will be an overflow pipe that goes to the south corner and into the ravine side on the west side of the property.  When the overflow comes out of the dam, there will be erosion control installed.    The diameter of the vertical pipe will be 18” and it will be about ½ acre pond.  John asked about the watershed and Mr. Brower feels there will be about ¾ of an acre.  Rich asked about natural water going into the pond right now, and there is not.  It is all watershed.  John asked about a ¾ acre water shed for a ½ acre lake, and Mr. Brower felt it is more than adequate.  Jo asked if there will be a dam per-say, and Mr. Brower answered that there will be a freeboard.  Jo asked if it will be the full depth of the pond, and it will not.  It will be an earthen dam.  Cindy asked if the proposed pond will be where the goldenrod field is, or will it be where the mowed field is.  Mr. Brower answered it will be where the mowed field currently is located.  Cindy asked if there will be runoff from the road running into the pond.  Mr. Brower answered no, he does not encourage road run-off into a pond due to salt, etc.  Rich asked about the location of the pond and noted it meets conditions A and B and C could be an oversite.
Mr. Hemrock noted that he plans to maintain the pond.  He plans to use it for fishing, swimming, etc. for his family.  

Rich asked Mr. Brower how many ponds installed do not have running water or an egress or ingress.  Mr. Brower said it is very common.  Rich questioned the fluctuation in water level over the year. Mr. Brower noted that it varies according to mother nature.  Cindy asked about the safety factor of children in the neighborhood.  Mr. Hemrock noted with the 3/1 slope, it will not be deep at the shore.  Cindy asked about other safety requirements and Mr. Brower noted that he puts in a pole and life-ring for their clients.
Board Members Questions/Comments to Applicant/Owner.

Cindy asked for any other questions. There were none. Cindy closed that portion of the meeting.

Board Members Discussion/Deliberation.

Cindy asked for any other questions or comments from the Board members, closed that portion of the meeting and asked for a roll call on the motion to grant the variance.

ROLL CALL:

Jo:

Yes

John:

Yes

Cindy:

Yes

Rich:

Yes

Ron:

Yes

Cindy advised applicant Mr. Brower that the variance has been approved and that he had 30 days in which the decision could be appealed. Decision Forms will be mailed within the next ten days.  Cindy also explained that as a conditional use permit, this may need to be reviewed in the future.
2005-Sublot 17 Hazy Morning:

The members completed the Decision Form and Fact Finding Sheet. 
A motion was made by Jo to approve Fact Finding Sheet.  Rich seconded.  All were in approval

Roll call to accept the Fact Finding Sheet.

John: 

Yes

Jo:  

Yes

Cindy:  
Yes

Rich:  

Yes

Ron:

Yes

Appeal 2005-17699 was called.

Cindy administered Oath of Truthfulness to all present.

Applicant Explanation for requesting variance to Parkman Township Zoning Resolution.

Mr. Crist Schlabach explained the request for variance as follows:
Mr. Schlabach would like to build a shop.  Part of the reason for the shop will be for storage and it will also be used for church when it is at his home.  Because of the hill behind the house, he can’t build any further back.  The existing buildings are already closer than what is called for.

Cindy asked if there was anything else. Cindy closed that portion of the meeting and opened the meeting to the public.
Open Floor to Public.

Bob Burton is a neighbor.  He noted that every building on his property is probably too close to the road as far as that is concerned.  He does not have any problems with the building too close to the road.
Cindy asked if anyone else had anything to add. Cindy closed that portion of the meeting. 
Cindy asked for a motion to grant the variance. Betty Jo moved to grant and John seconded the motion.
Cindy opened the meeting to the Board members for questions to the applicant/owner. 
Board Members Questions/Comments to Applicant/Owner.

Cindy asked if the building will be to the left of the block barn.  Mr. Schlabach noted that it is, where the white stakes are.  Cindy asked if the greenhouses on the property are his.  They are.  The greenhouse is not on the enclosed map.  Ron asked what the shop will be used for.  It will be used for storage and used when he has church at his home.  Rich asked if he would be using it for a home business, and Mr. Schlabach noted that he is not.  John asked about an existing shop on the property.  Mr. Schlabach is planning to tear it down as the roof and sides are bad, and it is just not big enough.
Cindy asked for any other questions. There were none. Cindy closed that portion of the meeting.

Board Members Discussion/Deliberation.

There was consideration of the following issues and the Board discussed the practical difficulties:

A  Whether the property in question will yield a reasonable return or whether there can be any beneficial use of the property without the variance.

B   Whether the variance is substantial.
C   Whether the essential character of the neighborhood would be substantially altered or whether adjoining properties would suffer a substantial detriment as a result of the variance.

D   Whether the variance would adversely affect the delivery of governmental services.

E  Whether the property owner purchased the property with the knowledge of the zoning restriction.

F  Whether the property owner’s predicament feasibly can be obviated through some method other than a variance.

G  Whether the spirit and intent behind the zoning requirement would be observed and substantial justice done by granting the variance.

H  Such other criteria which relate to determining whether the zoning regulation is equitable.

Cindy asked for any other questions or comments from the Board members, closed that portion of the meeting and asked for a roll call on the motion to grant the variance.

ROLL CALL:

Jo:

Yes
John:

Yes
Cindy:

Yes
Rich:

Yes
Ron:

Yes
Cindy advised applicant Mr. Schlabach that the variance has been approved and that the decision may be appealed within the next 30 days. The Decision Forms will be mailed within the next ten days.

2005-17699:

The members completed the Decision Form and Fact Finding Sheet. 
A motion was made by Betty Jo to approve Fact Finding Sheet.  John seconded.  All were in approval
Roll call to accept the Fact Finding Sheet.

John: 

Yes
Jo:  

Yes
Cindy:  
Yes
Rich:  

Yes
Ron:

Yes
Rich made a motion to accept minutes of the August, 2005 meeting, seconded by Jo.    All were in favor.  The motion passed unanimously.
Cindy asked if there was any old business. There was none.
New Business

Rich made a motion to appoint Cindy as our new Chairman, and John seconded.  The motion passed with Cindy abstaining.
Rich asked the reason for the pond being brought before the Board.  It was explained that any pond is a conditional use in the Parkman Township Zoning Resolution.  Cindy sees the purpose for this as if the pond is not maintained, it could be stopped when the conditional use is reapplied for.

Betty Jo was appointed as the new permanent board member.  Mathew Wilson, our new alternate, was introduced.
Motion to adjourn was made by John at 8:35 PM, and seconded by Ron. The next meeting will be held on October 11, 2005, if there are appeals to be heard.
Respectfully submitted,

Connie Hasman

Zoning Board of Appeals Secretary

